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The meeting was called to order at 10.15 a.m. 
 
 

Briefing by the Secretariat on the effects of 
Hurricane Sandy at United Nations Headquarters 
 

1. The Chair, recalling that the high winds and 
water levels in the New York City area following 
Hurricane Sandy had inevitably affected the 
Organization, said that the Under-Secretary-General 
for Management, the Under-Secretary-General for 
Safety and Security and the Acting Head of the 
Department for General Assembly and Conference 
Management had prepared a briefing for the members 
of the Committee. 

2. Mr. Takasu (Under-Secretary-General for 
Management), expressing his sympathy with the 
affected Member State delegations, delegation staff and 
their families, said that, in line with the roles and 
responsibilities set out in the United Nations 
emergency management framework, the Crisis 
Operations Group had led the response to what had 
been an unprecedented event. The Department of 
Management, as the lead department of the emergency 
management system, had worked with the Department 
of Safety and Security, taking precautions to ensure 
business continuity and speedy recovery of United 
Nations Headquarters operations. 

3. Paying tribute to the staff members who had 
worked around the clock to prepare for and respond to 
the storm, he said that the Department of Safety and 
Security Operations Centre, the Department of 
Peacekeeping Operations Situation Centre and the 
Office of Information and Communications 
Technology network operations centre had functioned 
uninterrupted throughout. Even during the safety-
related three-day closure of the Headquarters complex, 
there had been no break in the Organization’s global 
services. The overriding considerations had been, first, 
to ensure the safety of delegates and staff, and, second, 
to resume normal operation as early as possible and 
with minimum disruption of work. 

4. Preparations had begun on Thursday, 25 October 
2012 with the removal or securing of outdoor fixtures 
and materials that might become airborne, and with 
sandbagging of areas vulnerable to flooding. The 
effective precautionary measures had ensured that, 
despite the unprecedented severity of the storm, which 
passed through the area on Monday, 29 October and 
Tuesday, 30 October 2012, material damage to the 

Headquarters complex was relatively contained. The 
wind had destroyed the delegates’ entrance arrival tent 
and the General Assembly Hall roof cover, which must 
be dismantled. Floodwater had, however, entered the 
below-ground portions of the Secretariat Building, the 
Conference Building, the General Assembly Building 
and the North Lawn Building, up to the third basement 
level, affecting an area of some 350,000 square feet, 
which included approximately 60,000 square feet of 
office space devoted to mail, printing, transport and 
facilities management. 

5. The presence of two feet of water in the third 
basement level of the United Nations Headquarters 
complex had also damaged the electricity distribution 
panel and caused a small fire in that equipment on the 
night of Sunday, 28 October 2012. The electrical 
malfunction had led to a shutdown of both the main 
and the temporary heating, ventilation and air 
conditioning chiller equipment, and then in turn to 
overheating of the primary data centre on the night of 
Monday, 29 October 2012. Despite an uninterrupted 
supply of electricity from utility company 
Consolidated Edison, the Secretariat, South Annex and 
Library buildings had been disconnected from the grid 
for fire-prevention reasons from 7 p.m. on Monday, 
29 October to 7 p.m. on Tuesday, 30 October 2012. 

6. The heat-related forced shutdown of the primary 
data centre had occurred so rapidly that the transfer of 
data to the secondary data centre in Piscataway, New 
Jersey, had been incomplete. While electronic mail 
services were transferred automatically, other systems, 
such as the Blackberry server and the Integrated 
Management Information System (IMIS), required 
manual migration and had been disrupted. Engineers 
had been able to restore temporary cooling to the 
primary data centre on Tuesday, 30 October 2012, 
enabling the restoration of telephone and fixed and 
wireless internet service to all buildings on the same 
day. By Thursday, 1 November 2012, electronic mail, 
Blackberry device and other services transferred to the 
secondary data centre had migrated back to the primary 
data centre. The secondary data centre, which existed 
mainly to preserve data such as procurement 
information and medical records, had served its 
purpose, as no data loss had occurred.  

7. With regard to communication with staff and 
Member State missions, information had been 
channelled using electronic mail broadcast messages, 
the staff information website and the staff information 
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hotline; both the website and the hotline were 
accessible to Member State representatives. The 
Deputy Secretary-General had informed the President 
of the General Assembly about the building closures in 
the wake of the storm. However, in the rapid 
switchover from the primary data centre to the 
secondary data centre on the night of Monday, 
29 October 2012, the database of permanent mission 
addresses had become corrupted. As a result, the 
broadcast mail transmitting the information that the 
Organization’s premises would remain closed on 
Wednesday, 31 October 2012 had reached United 
Nations staff, but not permanent missions.  

8. The United Nations Headquarters complex had 
become accessible and returned to operation in stages. 
Until the main chiller system could be made to 
function again, the General Assembly Building, 
comprising the General Assembly Hall and the Security 
Council rooms, would be without air conditioning, but 
the Security Council rooms were receiving fresh air 
ventilation. The North Lawn Building had remained 
almost unaffected, and the Security Council had met 
there on Wednesday, 31 October 2012. A number of 
meetings of the General Assembly, both in plenary and 
in main committee configurations, had been held on 
Thursday, 1 November and Friday, 2 November 2012. 
While Secretariat Building elevator and fire safety 
checks had been completed on Wednesday, 31 October 
2012, it had emerged that water could not be pumped 
beyond the seventeenth floor in the event of a fire. As a 
result, the building had been only partially reopened on 
Thursday, 1 November 2012, with the upper floors 
remaining closed. The Library Building, including 
media facilities, and the South Annex Building had 
returned to operation on Thursday, 1 November 2012. 
After further checks, the entire Secretariat building had 
been open on Friday, 2 November 2012. 

9. There had so far been no reports of injuries to 
staff members, Member State representatives or their 
families, though some had been forced to leave their 
homes. It was too early to make a full assessment of 
the storm damage, most of which should be covered by 
insurance. Discussions with insurance providers and 
contractors were in progress, but must be conducted in 
phases, and would be lengthy. While the cost of 
replacing the plastic roof covering of the General 
Assembly Hall was insignificant, the electrical system 
controlling the main chiller portion of the cooling 
system required replacement, a process which was 

likely to take several months, but which was not 
expected to affect the overall schedule for the 
completion of the capital master plan. Parts of the 
electricity distribution panel required replacement or 
repair; office furniture, supplies and materials in the 
third basement level of the Secretariat Building had 
suffered flood damage, and offices had been displaced 
to other buildings. The print shop and its equipment, 
including essential leased digital printers, had also 
been damaged. In addition, the materials warehoused 
in New Jersey pending installation during the 
appropriate phase of the capital master plan must be 
inspected for damage. 

10. In conclusion, the United Nations emergency 
management framework had functioned properly: 
preparedness efforts had significantly reduced flood 
damage, reducing costs and recovery time; the focus on 
business continuity, staff support, crisis management 
and disaster recovery had made the Secretariat able to 
continue critical operations and recover rapidly from 
the storm disruption, while global services, including 
communication with duty stations outside the New 
York area, had continued uninterrupted even on the 
three days when the Secretariat had been closed for 
safety reasons. 

11. The day after the passage of the storm, the 
Security Council had been able to meet; two days after 
the storm, the Secretariat had been able to support 
General Assembly meetings. Most Headquarters 
facilities had been restored within two days and had 
been made fully operational within three days. Despite 
the flood-related difficulties in transferring services 
from the primary data centre to the secondary data 
centre, the latter had enabled the Organization to 
maintain operation of critical information technology 
systems and continuity of communication. 

12. Throughout the storm, updated information had 
been made available to staff and members of 
permanent missions through electronic mail broadcasts, 
and a dedicated website and hotline. The need to 
improve communication with the permanent missions 
had been acknowledged, and steps were being taken in 
that regard. In addition, the title of the website and 
hotline would be changed, so that they no longer 
referred to “staff” emergency information but instead 
to “United Nations” emergency information. 

13. The two challenges remaining before normal 
operation could be restored were, first, to support staff 
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and Member State representatives recovering from the 
effects of the storm, and, second, to repair damaged 
facilities and equipment, including the chiller 
machinery. The extreme nature of the event had shown 
areas of the emergency management framework that 
required improvement. On the instructions of the 
Secretary-General, a senior-level task force, led by Ms. 
Malcorra, his Chef de Cabinet, and also involving the 
Under-Secretary-General for Management, the 
Department of Safety and Security, and other parties, 
would examine the lessons learned and determine what 
additional emergency response steps were needed to 
make the Organization more resilient. 

14. Mr. Starr (Under-Secretary-General for Safety 
and Security) said that decisions on the action to take 
after the storm had been linked to the day-to-day 
situation, as reflected in the communications of the 
Federal, State and City authorities, and, for example, 
the availability of public transportation. Preparedness 
measures had gathered pace on the night of Sunday, 
28 October 2012 as it became evident that New York 
City was shutting down services. Although the storm 
track had remained unclear at that stage, the Crisis 
Operations Group had decided that the Headquarters 
complex should remain closed on Monday, 29 October 
2012.  

15. Because the storm had reached full force between 
8 p.m. on Monday, 29 October and the early hours of 
Tuesday, 30 October 2012, the closure of the complex 
had been extended as the degree of damage, including 
below-ground flooding, was assessed. At that time, a 
decision became necessary on possible continued 
closure on Wednesday, 31 October 2012. That decision 
had been confirmed for safety reasons connected with 
the salt-water damage to electrical switch panels that 
prevented operation of the fire-suppression pump 
system. 

16. As the Under-Secretary-General for Management 
had indicated, serious communication problems had 
arisen. No criticism was intended of the Organization’s 
information technology staff, who had worked 
diligently to rectify the situation, but, in the longer 
term, thought must be given to improving redundant 
capacity and backup systems. 

17. The speed with which the Headquarters complex 
had been restored to operation, exceeding the planners’ 
own expectations, had owed a great deal to the efforts 
of security, construction, maintenance and other staff. 

Decisions throughout the storm aftermath had been 
guided by two priorities: first, the need to restore the 
Headquarters complex to normal operation; and, 
second, the need to continue operations around the 
world. While the first priority had not been 
accomplished perfectly, the Security Council and 
General Assembly had been able to meet, and staff had 
been able to return to their offices, in the 48 hours 
following the storm. The second priority had been 
accomplished by maintaining the operation of safety 
and security and peacekeeping structures, and by using 
the relevant facilities of the United Nations funds and 
programmes.  

18. Mr. Graisse (Acting Head of the Department for 
General Assembly and Conference Management) said 
that he wished to inform the Committee of the action 
his Department had taken to support the work of the 
General Assembly and the Advisory Committee in the 
aftermath of the storm. As the Committee had already 
heard, the third basement level of the Headquarters 
complex had been flooded on the night of Monday, 
29 October 2012, leaving the printing and documents 
distribution facilities disabled and 100 staff displaced. 
The leased digital printers which produced between 
95 and 99 per cent of official documentation had been 
damaged beyond repair, but the equipment supplier had 
provided a temporary replacement printer which was 
running continuously. It would take one more day to 
assess damage to other equipment, including that for 
document binding and finishing. A Department for 
General Assembly and Conference Management team 
had been established to produce urgently needed 
parliamentary documentation. The documents needed 
by the Fifth Committee had been printed, and would be 
distributed, but in reduced numbers. 

19. Mr. Benmehidi (Algeria), speaking on behalf of 
the Group of 77 and China, said that, while the briefing 
just provided by officials of the Secretariat had been 
useful, it had failed to answer important questions, 
including the reason for the Member States’ 
impression, difficult to express in material terms, that 
the Organization had simply disappeared from the 
radar screens of the Member State missions and the 
wider outside world for a number of days. The local 
authorities and media had frequently discussed whether 
or not the New York Stock Exchange was open or 
closed, but the same could not be said for the United 
Nations, a significant part of the life of the City, which 
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appeared to have been given no more significance than 
the City’s schools, despite its international role. 

20. While it was true that there had been an 
unfortunate combination of a United Nations holiday 
weekend, the storm itself and the absence of the 
Secretary-General on official travel, the situation had 
not been handled well. A pattern of miscommunication 
had begun even before the storm, with an unexplained 
building evacuation triggered by a false alarm. During 
the storm, and in its aftermath, his own permanent 
mission had received electronic mail from 
Ms. Marjorie Tiven, New York City liaison with the 
diplomatic community, but not from the United 
Nations. 

21. The Group welcomed, and did not dispute, the 
dedication of the Organization’s staff. It was also 
grateful for the emphasis placed on safety. However, 
the Secretariat’s briefing of the Committee before, 
rather than after, the Member States had been given an 
opportunity to express their views was itself a mistake, 
and he could not agree with the self-congratulatory 
assessment given by the Under-Secretary-General for 
Safety and Security. The situation should be addressed 
with more humility and readiness for true discussion. 
He also wondered why, if the Under-Secretary-General 
for Management had considered the storm damage to 
be minor, the briefing had been so long and the 
decision had been taken to place the Chef de Cabinet 
of the Secretary-General in charge of a “lessons 
learned” task force. 

22. Mr. Presutti (Observer for the European Union) 
said that his delegation had noted the view of the 
Under-Secretary-General for Management that the 
United Nations emergency management framework 
had functioned well before, during and after the storm. 
However, it wondered how the Organization’s response 
could have been improved, and whether it had been 
affected by the exclusion of the funds and programmes, 
which were not yet within the scope of the 
organizational resilience plans. 

23. While the news that the disruption to the 
information technology infrastructure had not led to 
data loss was welcome, it was clear that there had been 
a collapse in communication. His delegation hoped that 
the appropriate lessons would be learnt. It questioned 
the location of the primary data centre in a basement 
area, and would like to know the exact benefit of the 
secondary data centre, given its physical location and 

limited capacity and role. It would like the Secretariat 
to clarify what channels had been established to 
communicate with the Member States’ permanent 
missions. 

24. Recalling the assurance given by the Under-
Secretary-General for Management that the storm 
damage would be covered by insurance and would not 
delay the progress of the capital master plan, he 
wondered when the damage assessment would 
conclude, what steps would be taken to recover losses, 
including the vehicles left in the flooded third-
basement garage, and whether the capital master plan 
provided for measures to improve the Secretariat 
Building’s ability to withstand events like the recent 
storm. 

25. Mr. González Segura (Mexico) said that his 
delegation wished to echo the views of the Group of 77 
and China. While it understood that the Secretariat had 
been coping with an emergency, there was great 
frustration that it had not volunteered information, 
forcing the Member States’ permanent missions to 
struggle to piece together a picture of the situation. He 
appreciated the details from the Under-Secretary-
General for Safety and Security about how decisions 
on the closure of the Headquarters complex had been 
made, but emphasized that the permanent missions 
followed the lead of the Secretariat when determining 
whether they themselves should remain open, 
particularly in the light of safety considerations. They 
must therefore be informed of the Secretariat’s 
intentions. 

26. A further example of inadequate communication 
was the experience of some missions that had received 
instructions before the storm to move vehicles from 
one part of the Headquarters garage to another, only to 
discover that they must be moved again at a time when 
their staff could no longer easily reach the area. He 
wondered what medium- and long-term decisions the 
Organization would take in the wake of the storm, as 
climate patterns were changing and extreme weather 
events were likely to be less and less rare. In particular, 
he questioned the decision to locate the secondary data 
centre in New Jersey, making it no safer from the storm 
than the primary data centre at Headquarters, and 
wondered whether that decision would be reconsidered. 

27. His delegation would await with great interest the 
“lessons learned” assessment led by the Chef the 
Cabinet of the Secretary-General, and the Secretariat’s 
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response to the questions of the observer for the 
European Union regarding the effect of the storm 
damage on the capital master plan implementation 
timetable and cost, as well as its response to appeals 
for more information on the extent of insurance 
coverage, particularly for printing plant equipment.  

28. Mr. Núñez Mosquera (Cuba) said that his 
delegation appreciated the efforts of the Secretariat 
staff to return the Headquarters complex to operation, 
and sympathized with the plight of those affected by 
the storm, particularly in the light of Cuba’s direct and 
traumatic experience of the same weather system. He 
had little to add to the concerns already expressed by 
the other Member State representatives, except to 
express the hope that the voting board in the General 
Assembly Hall, which was troublesome at the best of 
times, had been thoroughly tested to ensure that it 
would not malfunction during the important upcoming 
votes. 

29. Mr. Siah (Singapore) said that his delegation also 
acknowledged the effects of the storm on Member 
State and Secretariat staff, and appreciated the 
Secretariat’s recovery efforts, but had questions about 
its communication with Member State missions. One 
example had already been mentioned: on 24 October 
2012, the Facilities and Commercial Services Division 
of the Department of Management had informed users 
of the Headquarters complex garage by electronic mail 
broadcast that construction work would restrict vehicle 
access, leaving only the third basement level available 
for parking. A further broadcast message on 29 October 
2012 advising members of staff and delegations with 
vehicles on the third basement level of the garage to 
move them had reached the permanent missions too 
late for them to be able to react. As a result, vehicles 
had been damaged. 

30. In the light of the communications difficulties 
that had arisen, his delegation questioned the 
usefulness of the secondary data centre and wondered 
why the migration of data from the primary data centre 
had not been performed earlier, in anticipation of the 
effects of the storm. It wished to know whether the 
emergency management framework plans had been 
implemented in full, and looked forward to further 
clarification of the action taken. 

31. Mr. Vargas (Brazil), joining previous speakers in 
expressing sympathy for the hardship caused by the 
storm and gratitude for the efforts of the Secretariat 

staff, said that his delegation looked forward to the 
“lessons learned” assessment to be led by the 
Secretary-General’s Chef de Cabinet. As that 
assessment was a one-time exercise, he wondered 
whether the experience of the storm would be part of a 
more extensive review or evaluation of planning and 
policy. He would like to see a clear list of the liabilities 
incurred by the Organization, and details of the extent 
of insurance coverage of those liabilities. 

32. While the secondary data centre clearly had an 
important role to play, the communication and data 
problems that had arisen created a need for long-term 
planning of redundant capacity and reproducibility of 
data. There were surely ways of profiting from the 
Organization’s global presence to reduce the risks 
attached to any future event. As an example, the data 
file containing the addresses of the Member State 
missions could have been duplicated in Geneva or 
elsewhere, and the staff information website that his 
mission had eventually been informed of could also be 
mirrored in another location. 

33. Mr. Coffi (Côte d’Ivoire) said that his views 
closely coincided with those already expressed. He 
hoped that there would be a comprehensive 
examination of the experience of the storm, including 
the consequences for the capital master plan. Despite 
the assurances in the briefing just provided to the 
Committee that the United Nations emergency 
management framework had functioned properly, the 
same briefing had described clear malfunctions. The 
Organization should determine what it must do to be 
able to operate uninterrupted. 

34. Recalling the cost of the secondary data centre, 
which was intended to operate until 2016, and the 
decision to locate it in New Jersey, he urged a full 
review of its operation. As the Organization was on the 
way to centralizing many data functions through 
Umoja, it must give thought to the increased 
vulnerability that greater centralization would bring if 
a similar situation should occur again. 

35. Mr. Staur (Denmark) said that he also agreed 
with the previous speakers, and wished to elaborate on 
the views expressed by the representative of Algeria on 
behalf of the Group of 77 and China about contact with 
the permanent missions of the Member States. Clearly, 
arrangements for communication with the missions had 
failed completely. 
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36. While he understood that the data file of mission 
addresses had been corrupted during the transfer of 
functions from the primary data centre to the secondary 
data centre, he wondered why the Unites States 
Department of State’s Office of Foreign Missions in 
New York, which obviously held complete records, 
could not have been asked to pass on news about 
whether the Headquarters complex was open or not. 
Alternatively, one or more of the other Member State 
missions in New York could have been asked to fulfil 
the same function. The Organization had also missed 
an opportunity to be seen to be part of the life of New 
York City. While not wishing to suggest that it should 
have competed for media attention with the areas 
devastated by the storm, he regretted that it had been a 
mere footnote in the coverage of the aftermath. 

37. Both the Secretary-General and the President of 
the General Assembly had emphasized the importance 
of resilience and disaster preparedness. From the 
beginning of the capital master plan, the Organization 
had been keen to aim for a state-of-the-art renovated 
Headquarters complex that was an example to others of 
how to build. Its lack of success in that regard was a 
blow to the authority of an organization that was active 
worldwide in disaster preparedness and recovery, but 
was not seen to have practised what it preached. 

38. Mr. Yamamoto (Japan) said that he wished to 
add to the concerns already expressed by others an 
emphasis on three important issues: damage 
assessment, lessons learned and preparedness. The 
Organization should accurately assess the damage 
suffered and its origins; it should drawn lessons from 
the event; and should take tangible preventive action 
against future disasters. His delegation looked forward 
to further details on the follow-up measures planned. 

39. Mr. Soomro (Pakistan) said that his delegation 
wished to join others in expressing its sympathy with 
those affected by the storm. The consensus of the 
Committee seemed to be a desire for improved 
communication between the Secretariat and the 
permanent missions of the Member States.  

40. Recalling that, at the press conference on the 
effects of the storm on the operation of the United 
Nations held on 1 November 2012, the Under-
Secretary-General for Management had used the word 
“unprecedented” to describe the damage to the 
Headquarters complex, he wondered why, in the 
briefing just heard by the Committee, his description 

had changed to “minor”, and, consequently, whether 
that meant that the Under-Secretary-General had been 
misquoted or had changed his original assessment of 
the situation. 

41. His delegation welcomed the news that the 
schedule of the capital master plan, already in its final 
stages, had been unaffected, and the news that the 
Secretary-General’s Chef de Cabinet would be leading 
a “lessons learned” task force. However, the 
communications problems highlighted by many 
Member State representatives were serious. He would 
like to know why the Secretariat had taken so long to 
decide whether or not to keep the Headquarters 
complex closed. The permanent missions of the 
Member States had been searching the Organization’s 
websites, and attempting to consult the Secretariat 
directly, to obtain updated information. He had been 
left with the impression that decisions had been taken 
at the last minute, and would like to know more about 
the operation of the Crisis Operations Group and the 
reasons for the delay. 

42. Mr. Takasu (Under-Secretary-General for 
Management) said that he took note of all the 
comments from the members of the Committee and the 
impression of poor communication over the three days 
that United Nations Headquarters had been closed. He 
agreed with the comments made on behalf of the Group 
of 77 and China that the Secretariat should work 
together with Member States, as the Organization 
belonged to all of them.  

43. He wished to clarify the terms he had used in his 
briefing to the Committee. He had not said that the 
Headquarters complex had suffered minor damage, but, 
rather, that the damage to its infrastructure and fabric 
had been contained as a result of effective 
precautionary measures. The worst damage had been 
inflicted by the floodwater in the basements, as the 
existing preventive measures, based on historical flood 
data, had not anticipated a storm surge of the size that 
had occurred. While the Secretariat had done its best 
under the circumstances, important lessons would be 
drawn from its response to the emergency. A back-up 
contact list for permanent missions would be created; 
the staff emergency information website would be 
renamed and made available for consultation by all 
delegations and staff, and text messages and social 
media platforms would also be used to disseminate 
information, even at the risk of some duplication of 
messages. 
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44. With regard to business continuity management, 
the work of the United Nations had continued and 
other offices around the world had continued to 
function. The major problem at Headquarters had been 
the water-damaged electrical distribution panel, which 
had made it unsafe for staff to return to the building on 
Wednesday, 31 October 2012. It should be noted that 
the equipment concerned was too heavy to be located 
anywhere other than the basement; however, the 
Secretariat would examine how preparedness could be 
improved. 

45. As it would have cost a prohibitive amount to 
make the secondary data centre a complete replica of 
the primary data centre at Headquarters, its main role, 
with only one-fiftieth of the capacity of the primary 
data centre, was to back up the data most essential to 
business continuity during the emergency. Many 
software programmes used by the United Nations were 
backed up automatically; however some, such as those 
used by the Integrated Management Information 
System and Blackberry mobile devices, required 
manual intervention, which had resulted in an 
interruption to those services. The secondary data 
centre was located in New Jersey for technical reasons, 
as the back-up centre could not be located more than 
60 miles away from the primary data centre.  

46. Initial assessments of the storm damage 
suggested that the final phase of the capital master plan 
would not be affected. Evaluations would be carried 
out to determine whether water-sensitive electrical 
equipment could be relocated. The new fittings for the 
Conference Building, currently stored at a warehouse 
in New Jersey pending the completion of the 
renovations, must be inspected. Most losses should be 
covered by the three extensive building insurance 
policies, including a recently purchased one that 
specifically covered flood damage, and the costs were 
expected to be containable. 

47. The storm surge had caused water to enter the 
Headquarters parking garage. Unfortunately, not all 
vehicles had been moved in response to the electronic 
mail notification sent on Monday, 29 October 2012, 
and some had been damaged as a result. As 
administrative instruction ST/AI/349 and the 
disclaimer printed on the garage permits themselves 
confirmed, vehicles were parked in the garage at the 
owner’s risk. However, garage staff would contact all 
owners of affected vehicles and do everything possible 
to facilitate insurance claims. Lastly, the General 

Assembly Hall voting system had been tested and 
would be retested later that day to ensure that it was 
working correctly.  

48. The Chair, speaking as the representative of 
Germany, said that two cars owned by his delegation 
had been damaged as a result of the flooding in the 
garage. The electronic mail address used to send the 
notification to the German permanent mission was 
incorrect, though the correct address appeared in the 
Protocol and Liaison Service list (Blue Book); his 
delegation had therefore never received the warning to 
which the Under-Secretary-General for Management 
had referred. 

49. Mr. Chumakov (Russian Federation) said that 
his delegation extended its sympathies to those that 
suffered as a result of the storm and thanked those 
members of the Secretariat that had worked so hard to 
return the Organization to normal. He asked whether 
the secondary data centre in New Jersey had been 
affected by the storm and whether all services had been 
migrated back to the primary data centre. 

50. Mr. Starr (Under-Secretary-General for Safety 
and Security) said that all operations had now migrated 
back to the primary data centre. There had been power 
outages in New Jersey; however, the secondary data 
centre was equipped with generators and therefore, 
fortunately, had never lost power. 

51. The Organization would reflect on the concerns 
raised by the Member States, not only about technical 
matters, but also about the wider issue of the 
Organization’s media silence during the weather 
emergency. It was important to remember that the 
United Nations was a global organization and that 
work had continued in the other 100 or more countries 
where the United Nations was present. It had played a 
role in addressing the problems in other countries 
affected by the storm. There had also been a significant 
shortage of staff, as 2.5 million people in Connecticut, 
New Jersey and New York had been left without power 
or transport connections. When deciding whether to 
close the Headquarters complex, the Crisis Operations 
Group had first to consider whether it was safe to ask 
staff to travel and remain on the premises, and, second, 
whether the work of the United Nations could still be 
performed. While it had not been possible to reopen the 
Headquarters complex on Wednesday, 31 October 
2012, emergency meetings of the Security Council had 
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been held on that day, and the General Assembly had 
been able to meet on the following day.  

52. The Organization was still not fully operational, 
because family or housing issues were preventing staff 
from coming to work, and the effect of power outages 
was expected to last for several weeks. Fortunately the 
cooler weather was helping to maintain comfortable 
temperatures in the meeting rooms. Any concrete 
proposals from delegations on how to improve the 
emergency response and notification systems would of 
course be welcomed. 

53. Mr. Takasu (Under-Secretary-General for 
Management) said that the company that leased to the 
Organization the three large digital printers used to 
produce over 95 per cent of Headquarters documents 
would replace them as soon as possible and, in the 
interim, one digital printer had been loaned to the 
Organization. The damage to United-Nations-owned 
equipment was in the process of being assessed.  
 

Agenda item 130: Programme budget for the 
biennium 2012-2013 (continued) 
 

  Capital master plan (A/67/5 (Vol. V), A/67/330, 
A/67/350 and Add.1, and A/67/548) 

 

54. Mr. Takasu (Under-Secretary-General for 
Management), introducing the tenth annual progress 
report of the Secretary-General on the implementation 
of the capital master plan (A/67/350) and the report of 
the Secretary-General on proposals for financing 
associated costs for 2013 from within the approved 
budget for the capital master plan (A/67/350/Add.1), 
said that, in response to the concerns raised by Member 
States at the first part of the resumed sixty-sixth 
session of the Assembly, in March 2012, the Secretariat 
had taken a number of steps to enhance accountability 
and transparency, project governance and financial 
controls. Since assuming his duties in May 2012, he 
had acted to establish clear lines of supervision, 
accountability and communication with all 
stakeholders, including quarterly briefings with the 
Fifth Committee and the Advisory Committee and 
regular updates to the capital master plan website. 
Guided by the Advisory Board of the Capital Master 
Plan and the Senior Management Group, the 
Secretariat had worked diligently to ensure that the last 
phase of the project was delivered on schedule and as 
closely as possible to the originally approved budget. 
The decision of the General Assembly, in its resolution 

66/258, to authorize commitments of up to 
$135 million, had allowed the project to move forward. 

55. Almost all of the recommendations made by the 
Board of Auditors in its report on the capital master 
plan (A/67/5 (Vol. V)) had been accepted, with some 
minor changes. However, regarding the Board of 
Auditors’ reference to the lack of a capital master plan 
steering committee, he took the view that establishing 
such a formal oversight body at the current late stage 
of implementation of the capital master plan would be 
counterproductive  

56. The damage caused by the recent storm had been 
relatively contained, and was not expected to have a 
notable impact on the overall schedule of the capital 
master plan, which was on schedule with the successful 
relocation of some 1,400 staff into the Secretariat 
Building so far. That process would be completed by 
the end of November 2012. The next steps would be 
the completion in December 2012 of the renovation of 
the Conference Building, including its three main 
chambers, followed by the return of conference 
facilities from swing space locations from the end of 
January 2013. Renovation of the General Assembly 
Building would begin in April 2013. Security upgrades 
to the adjacent major road, the Franklin D. Roosevelt 
East River Drive, had been funded through a voluntary 
contribution from the host country. Reconfiguration of 
the North Lawn Building to accommodate a temporary 
space for plenary meetings of the General Assembly 
would begin in early 2013, to allow the renovation of 
the General Assembly Hall to begin, as planned, in 
April 2013. 

57. The financial position of the capital master plan 
had remained stable and additional savings had 
reduced the projected costs. The cost to complete the 
original scope of the project was currently 12.8 per 
cent above the original cost estimate approved by the 
General Assembly in December 2006. The main cost 
drivers had been the need for more swing space and the 
upgrading of security standards. Moreover, the costs of 
the associated activities and the secondary data centre 
had not been included in the original scope of work or 
the approved budget. The projected shortfall for the 
completion of the capital master plan, including 
associated costs and the cost of the secondary data 
centre, had stood at $284.3 million at the end of May 
2011. The explanation of the cost variances, and for the 
delay in reporting the variances between May 2011 and 
February 2012 could be found in the report, and 
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included the practice of awaiting the outcome of 
guaranteed maximum price negotiations. 

58. As requested by the General Assembly at its 
resumed sixty-sixth session, a comprehensive review 
of the project’s financial situation had been undertaken 
and proposals to contain costs had been submitted for 
the Committee’s consideration. Proposals included the 
deferred removal of the Temporary North Lawn 
Building; and the continued suspension of the design 
and renovation of the Library Building and South 
Annex Building, thus saving a further $65 million. 
Greater security threats to the United Nations since 
2010 had made it unfeasible to renovate those two 
buildings within the original estimate. For the duration 
of the project until 2015, the buildings would continue 
to be used for the current level of activities; the 
Secretary-General would report to the General 
Assembly at its resumed sixty-seventh session on 
options for disposal of the North Lawn Building and 
long-term arrangements for the Library and cafeteria. 
Another proposal was to use accumulated interest 
income, working capital reserves and projected future 
interest income to offset the project shortfall. Should 
the General Assembly approve those measures, the 
project would be able to proceed without further 
additional assessments. 

59. Associated costs, and the cost of the secondary 
data centre, would be approached differently from the 
cost of the capital master plan itself, as they fell 
outside the budget and scope of work originally 
approved. While the Secretariat would continue to 
make every effort to absorb them within the project 
budget, it was unlikely to succeed in that aim, given 
the significant amount already incurred and future 
costs. It was proposed that final actual expenditure on 
associated costs and the secondary data centre should 
be reported to the General Assembly at its sixty-eighth 
session, and that the General Assembly should examine 
ways of covering them when it considered the second 
performance report for the biennium 2012-2013. 

60. The action recommended to the General 
Assembly, which was set out in section XIII of the 
report, included approving the cost reduction and 
financing proposals; approving the extension of the 
commitment authority for 2012 into 2013; approving 
the additional commitment authority of $167.8 million 
for the project activities in 2013; and approving a new 
amount of $3.66 million for associated costs for 2013. 

61. Mr. Liu Yu (Chair of the Audit Operations 
Committee of the United Nations Board of Auditors), 
introducing the Board of Auditors’ report on the capital 
master plan for the year ended 31 December 2011 
(A/67/5 (Vol. V)), said that the report also provided 
information for the period from January to March 
2012. While the Board had pointed out problems with 
timely and robust forecasting and cost reporting, it 
took the view that the capital master plan project 
delivery team was experienced and able to negotiate 
contracts and manage contractors effectively and in the 
best interests of the Organization. 

62.  The project had made good physical progress , 
with the return of many staff to the Secretariat 
Building. However, the Administration’s anticipated 
final cost overrun for the project as at March 2012 was 
$430 million, an increase of 18 per cent since February 
2011. For the General Assembly to be able to make a 
timely and well-informed decision on future funding, 
the Secretariat must provide a complete, well justified 
and robust project cost figure. The Board was unable to 
give assurances that the anticipated final project cost 
was based on a comprehensive methodology or that the 
remaining contingency was sufficient. Given cost and 
time pressures, the final amount was likely to be even 
higher than currently reported. 

63. Despite action to improve cost forecasting and 
contain costs, the Administration’s cost forecast still 
lacked reasoned and explicit allowances for most of the 
remaining project risks, including the cost of change 
orders, of accelerating activities to meet deadlines, of 
future claims from contractors; of the remaining 
guaranteed maximum price contracts; and of altering 
offsite office locations. At the time of the report, there 
had been no firm proposals for resolving whether the 
Library Building and South Annex Building would 
remain within or outside the scope of the capital master 
plan and the likely budget implications for their 
refurbishment. Whatever the solution to dealing with 
the cost overrun, it must be agreed before the project 
schedule was affected and costs increased still further. 

64. The potential cost increases should have been 
highlighted much sooner; while the Secretariat had 
identified their main causes well in advance, it had not 
included a quantified assessment of those increases in 
its forecasts. Had the Administration implemented the 
recommendations contained in the Board’s previous 
report (A/66/5 (Vol. V)), the financial difficulties 
experienced by the project from October 2011 to 
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March 2012 would have been apparent much sooner, 
facilitating more timely and effective decision-making. 
The full likely costs and risks of the accelerated capital 
master plan strategy had not been made clear to those 
responsible for the project’s governance when they had 
been asked to approve that strategy. Moreover, greater 
discipline in contingency management would have 
made the cost overrun apparent as early as October 
2008. The Board fully supported the concept of well-
managed contingencies; however, contingency funding 
should not be used to absorb general increases in 
project costs and the Secretariat should clearly indicate 
how and when such provisions had been used. 

65. Nevertheless, positive action had been taken to 
address the Board’s previous concerns over the 
readiness of the Facilities Management Service to 
oversee the site, and significant savings could be 
realized by making flexible use of office space, 
particularly by making use of information and 
communications technology already available within 
the United Nations. 

66. The Chair said that the effects of the recent 
storm had led to the related report of the Advisory 
Committee being available temporarily in English only. 
It would be issued shortly in the other official 
languages. 

67. Mr. Ruiz Massieu (Vice-Chairman of the 
Advisory Committee on Administrative and Budgetary 
Questions), summarizing the Advisory Committee’s 
report on the capital master plan (A/67/548), said that 
the Advisory Committee shared the concerns of the 
Board of Auditors about the low implementation rate of 
its previous recommendations and had noted the view 
of the Office of Internal Oversight Services that, while 
the Office of the Capital Master Plan was managing the 
project appropriately, its risk management and control 
processes were only partially satisfactory. The 
Advisory Committee also considered that the lack of an 
independent governance mechanism, such as a project 
steering committee, posed a risk to the project, but 
accepted the argument that it was now too late to 
establish a steering committee for the capital master 
plan. However, future major capital projects should be 
supervised by a formal oversight committee or 
governance body. Lessons learned should inform the 
planning and implementation of any such projects and, 
where appropriate, the remaining stages of the capital 
master plan. 

68. The Advisory Committee was also very 
concerned that the Secretary-General lacked accurate 
information on the utilization of on-site and off-site 
office space at Headquarters, and the consequent risk 
of overestimating space needs and therefore of 
overexpenditure. The maximum possible number of 
staff should be accommodated in the renovated 
Headquarters buildings and rental of off-site space 
should be kept to a minimum and under constant 
review. In that connection, the flexible use of office 
space, including hot-desking, should be seriously 
considered. 

69. The Advisory Committee concurred with the 
Board of Auditors that the Secretary-General’s revised 
consolidated cost estimate for the capital master plan 
as at 31 July 2012 was insufficient to provide the 
General Assembly with the requisite assurances of 
accuracy. A complete, well-justified and robust 
assessment of the final cost of the project must be 
provided. The Advisory Committee accordingly 
requested the Board to scrutinize the revised cost 
estimates for the capital master plan in its following 
audit The Advisory Committee also viewed the 
Secretary-General’s cost reduction proposals as one-
time cost reductions or deferrals of planned activities 
rather than the genuine savings for which the General 
Assembly had called. 

70. It fell to the General Assembly to make decisions 
about the dismantling and removal of the Temporary 
North Lawn Building. Despite the continued 
suspension of renovation of the South Annex Building 
and the Library Building, for security reasons, the 
Secretary-General should present costed options for the 
two buildings, because of their potential impact on the 
scope of the project as a whole. Although the Advisory 
Committee did not object in principle to the Secretary-
General’s proposals for the financing of associated 
costs and the secondary data centre, the General 
Assembly should not consider those proposals until 
final expenditure levels were certain. Lastly, the 
Advisory Committee’s conclusions and 
recommendations could be found in paragraph 71 of its 
report. 

71. Mr. Kanja (Assistant Secretary-General for 
Internal Oversight Services), introducing the report of 
OIOS (A/67/330) on the in-depth technical 
construction audit of the capital master plan conducted 
in response to the request made by the General 
Assembly in its resolution 66/258, said that the primary 
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objectives of the audit had included identifying the 
causes of the projected cost overrun of $433 million. It 
should be noted that, while the General Assembly had 
approved the change from Strategy IV to Accelerated 
Strategy IV, that change had not been reflected in the 
capital master plan budget. Given that approximately 
90 per cent of the contingency funds provided for in 
that budget had been used, with the project only 50 per 
cent complete, the remaining $59 million balance 
might well not be sufficient for the remainder of the 
project. 

72. In the view of OIOS, there were justifiable 
reasons for the project’s cost overrun, given the change 
in execution strategy, the increased security 
requirements and the unbudgeted associated costs. The 
costs incurred were reasonable from the perspective of 
securing market prices and efficiently procuring 
services through competitive processes or the 
negotiation of unit rates established in various 
contracts. Lease costs had been found to be 
competitive when compared to market data and 
professional fees were within industry standards as a 
percentage of construction costs. The Office of the 
Capital Master Plan had also taken steps to mitigate 
cost growth and, given the size, complexity and 
duration of the project, was managing and controlling 
the plan appropriately. The Office and project manager 
had been diligent in reviewing payment applications 
and change orders. However, the audit had identified 
several potential focuses of cost recovery, including 
change order cost control; cross-checking contract 
labour time between subprojects; and state and federal 
unemployment insurance charges. 

73. The audit had identified a number of lessons 
learned from the implementation of the capital master 
plan that should be applied to future capital projects. 
They included budgeting for associated costs; adjusting 
the project budget in the event of strategy changes or 
significant impacts; and establishing a formal oversight 
committee with clearly defined roles and 
responsibilities. The audit had made 26 
recommendations for strengthening internal controls, 
all of which had been accepted by the Office of the 
Capital Master Plan and the Department of 
Management. It had concluded that the governance, 
risk management and control processes of the Office of 
the Capital Master Plan were partially satisfactory in 
providing reasonable assurances of effective planning 
and implementation. 

74. Mr. Benmehidi (Algeria), speaking on behalf of 
the Group of 77 and China, asked the Secretariat to 
provide Member States with more details on the 
damage caused by Hurricane Sandy to Headquarters 
during the informal consultations, including the level 
of risk related to identified damage; the short-, 
medium- and long-term plans of action to repair that 
damage; and the estimated costs involved. He 
welcomed the decision to organize a briefing with the 
Chef de Cabinet in that regard. 

75. The capital master plan must be completed on 
time and on budget, without affecting its original scope 
or compromising quality. The Administration’s failure 
to predict accurately the associated costs and estimated 
budget increase and to inform the General Assembly in 
a timely manner must be investigated further. In 
keeping with the need for responsible management, 
transparent and timely reports on all aspects of the 
project’s implementation should be submitted to the 
General Assembly to enable prompt appropriate action 

76. The Group would like further information on the 
internal control framework of the project, which had 
placed additional financial demands on Member States 
every year while failing to adhere to the mandate 
specified. Transparency and accountability were vital 
for such a major undertaking. In that connection, the 
Secretariat should provide Member States with the 
original report of the consultants who had carried out 
the recent in-depth technical audit on behalf of OIOS, 
as well as the opinion of the Advisory Board of the 
Capital Master Plan on the Secretary-General’s 
proposals for the future. The Group was still not 
convinced that the failures highlighted in the audit 
could be overlooked. 

77. The Group was disappointed that none of the 
Secretary-General’s proposals provided practical 
options to reduce or offset the overall project costs 
while remaining within the approved budget and scope 
of the project. It was particularly concerned at the 
suggestion to remove some elements from the scope of 
the project, by means including a deferral of the 
demolition of the Temporary North Lawn Building and 
a continued suspension, ostensibly for security reasons, 
of the renovation of the Library Building and the South 
Annex Building. The Secretariat and the host 
Government should seek a rapid solution to the 
security problems.  
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78. The Group was very concerned that the 
Secretary-General had not presented viable alternatives 
to complete the project in its entirety; it would not 
accept leaving part of the plan unfinished, nor would it 
consider the project complete until a suitable solution 
was found. It also firmly rejected the proposal to defer 
the demolition of the Temporary North Lawn Building 
upon completion of the Headquarters renovation as 
economically unwise and damaging to the architectural 
integrity of the Headquarters complex. 

The meeting rose at 1.05 p.m. 


